JOINT LAND USE BOARD

REGULAR MEETING

August 20, 2009

“MINUTES”

Chairman Viereck called the meeting to order at 7:04 pm. 
Adequate notice of this meeting had been provided in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act.

Chairman Viereck led all present in the Pledge of Allegiance

Roll was as follows:

John Casella – Present, Mayor Chila – Absent, John Descano – Present, Jaclyn Dopke – Present, Alex Elefante – Present,  Cal Greene – Present, Paul Lott – Present, Joe Maugeri – Present,  Jocelyn Phillips – Present, Mike Salvaggio – Present, Alan Schwager – Present,  Chairman Viereck – Present, Anthony Zappasodi – Present.

Also present:  Alan Zeller – Solicitor, Bob Melvin – Planner and Joe Raday - Engineer. 

Mr. Zeller swore in the Board’s Professionals that were present.

Next is to approve or amend the Minutes from the Regular Meeting of June 18, 2009.  A. Schwager made the motion to approve which was seconded by J. Casella.  All were in favor except for A. Elefante and P. Lott who both abstained.
Resolutions:

· JLUB Resolution Granting Sign Variance Approval to Underwood Memorial Hospital and Lexington Office Condominiums, LLC for Block 3, Lot 7.02.

A. Zappasodi stated that there was one minor typographical error that needed to be changed and with that change he made a motion to approve which was seconded by A. Schwager.  Roll was as follows:
A. Elefante – Abstain, C. Greene – Yes, J. Casella – Yes, A. Zappasodi – Yes, J. Descano – Yes, A. Schwager – Yes, Chairman Viereck – Yes.

Next on the Agenda under New Business, is Kingsway Professional Building Minor Subdivision, Preliminary and Final Site Plan, Block 9 ~ Lot 6.
Robert Mintz was present to represent the applicant.  Also present was Ray Feretti - Applicant, Roy Hallowell – Planner, and David Kreck – Engineer.  All were sworn in by Mr. Zeller.
Mr. Zeller stated that he never received the application and only had a chance to look at it tonight.  He noticed on the application that the owner’s authorization is not signed.  

Mr. Mintz was not aware of this, but the contract does permit them to move forward as the equitable owner, but more important, there is a series of correspondence and emails; the latest being today.  Mr. Mintz will provide a confirmation letter to Mr. Zeller.  
Mr. Mintz asked Mr. Kreck to state his qualifications.

Mr. Mintz continued stating that the application is Block 9 – Lot 6 next to the new Wawa on Route 322 in the RC1 Zone with 3.39 acres.  They are seeking approval for approximately just under 16,000 square feet of office building space.  The building is broken into 8 suites with some of them being able to be combined and they are just under 2000 square feet each.  
He stated that they are very fortunate and have been able to find bankable occupants for the building so the are able to get a mortgage and move forward with the building very quickly.  The project itself is a permitted use and they seek this evening a minor subdivision with site plan approval.  
There is a 50’ reserve at the back of the property which the Town has an anticipation in the future for a potential roadway and this would be part of the connector and that is why they are asking for the subdivision; for that purpose only.
Mr. Zeller stated that once it is subdivided, it will be land-locked and are they looking to condition the land locked parcel to which Mr. Mintz said absolutely.  He stated that the anticipation is that it will connect to other 50’ ways in order to form a street out to the County Road.  He recognizes that if the Town chose not to develop that then they would have the obligation to take it back and consolidate it.  Mr. Melvin stated that the applicant is being consistent with the Master Plan in anticipation of future roads.

Mr. Mintz continued asking Mr. Hallowell if they were compliant with the Township Ordinance.  Mr. Hallowell stated that Professional Offices are a permitted use in this zone.  The project conforms to all setbacks; the shape of the lot prevents it from other uses.  There is no need for a loading area in a Professional Building such as this.  Mr. Hallowell stated that the lighting also meets the Township Ordinance and they will be on timers.  
Mr. Kreck stated that he will be in touch with Mr. Raday to discuss the drainage and storm water issues.  There were just a few items that need attention from his office and it is his intent to address all of Mr. Raday’s concerns.  A. Zappasodi asked if they would address or comply with these concerns.  Mr. Kreck stated that they will probably be back and forth with Mr. Raday, some items they have complied with and as long as they can satisfy their view point on certain things that Mr. Raday will find acceptable the concerns will be complied with.  
Mr. Mintz explained that they have used 10’ x 18’ parking spaces and the Ordinance requires that 50% be 10’ x 20’, he asked Mr. Hallowell to review this.
Mr. Hallowell stated the 10’ requirement for width is the client’s request.   The depth of the parking stalls, with the curbing and the overhang allows for a total of more that 20’.

Mr. Mintz asked Mr. Hallowell if they were compliant with the Master Plan to which Mr. Hallowell stated “yes”. 

Mr. Hallowell stated that they have well and septic system because public water and sewer are not available within 500’ of this project.  J. Casella asked about when it does become available.  Mr. Hallowell stated that when it does come through he thinks that the Township Ordinance will make them tie into it.  Mr. Hallowell stated that they have anticipated this connection and the plumbing will be in place.
Mr. Mintz went back to the parking issue and stated that the Ordinance would require them to have 64 parking spaces and they provided 80.  Mr. Hallowell stated that this is designed as a Medical Facility and is intended to be one; the anticipated parking is up in the air and he wanted to make sure there was enough.  

Mr. Hallowell stated that the trash is handled privately because a majority of physicians waste has to be taken away separately under certain laws.  Regarding the trash enclosure itself, the Ordinance requires a capped enclosure; he does not care for these and prefers not to put a roof on the enclosure because on rare occasions there could be a fire.  
The removal of trees was discussed.  Trees that are being removed will comply with the Ordinance.  The tree compensation does not include the trees that were already removed by the applicant.

Mr. Mintz stated that there is a DOT filing requirement and a permit is required for that.  There is not a DEP requirement; they are not affected by that.

Chairman Viereck asked about the buffer zone along the railroad and if it has been taken into account.  Mr. Melvin stated that it has but since that time the zone has been changed and the perception of the setback have changed.

J. Casella asked about the retention basin and the site plan not showing the spill-way.  Mr. Kreck discussed the drainage.  He stated that they are trying to reach out to the Railroad but have not heard from them.  Their only option now is a rip-rap line spillway.  They would like to connect to the other side of the railroad in the R.O.W.  The basin is designed to hold the entire 100 year storm and there will not be any out flow – that is why it is 3 ½ feet deep.
Mr. Mintz asked Mr. Ferritti about the project elevation which was included in the packet.  Mr. Zeller marked the elevation as A1 for the record.  Mr. Mintz stated that the sign may fall in the R.O.W. and if the State does not allow this we understand that we will have to move it.  

A. Schwager asked if there would be any other signs.  Mr. Mintz stated that the only façade sign will be the typical Doctors sign next to the door.  They are not proposing any other signs.

Mr. Zeller asked if they could put it in the lease that no other signage is allowed.  The applicant agreed.

J. Maugeri asked what the actual address for this project will be.  Mr. Ferretti stated that it is 1640 Route 322.  Mr. Mintz stated that they will check with the 911 coordinator for the correct address.
Mr. Mintz stated that there will be one sign with all the Suite numbers on it.  Conversation continued over the design of the sign.

P. Lott asked if Mr. Ferretti will maintain ownership of the building.  Mr. Ferretti stated that it is his intention to maintain ownership but in these economic times if someone put a big offer on the table he would sell.  P. Lott stated that we have an issue with outside Medical Facilities coming into the Town and he believes it needs to be addressed in this application because they are tax exempt and they come in and take over a whole building.  

Mr. Mintz continued with the dimensions of the sign; it will be 16’ from base to top.
J. Phillips asked about the building height and wanted to know if it is compatible to the CVS and Wawa down the road.    Mr. Mintz stated that the building requirement is to be 45’ to 60’ but a one story building would be difficult to come to that height.  They are not that close to CVS but he believes they are compatible to the Wawa.  Extensive conversation continued on the size of the building.  
Mr. Mintz asked Mr. Hallowell to conclude and would like him to review the benefits substantially outweighing the burdens and that there is no negative impact.  

Mr. Hallowell stated that he has met with the DOT about the driveway and was told where to put everything.  He would like the sign as close to the roadway to have it visible to the traffic flow.  
A. Schwager asked if the sign would have the address.  Mr. Mintz stated that it does not show it but they should have it.  Mr. Schwager stated that he thinks the address is more important that the tenants name because people will look for the address first then the Doctors names.
J. Descano questioned Mr. Mintz about the design and height of the building.  Mr. Mintz stated that it is not their intent to suggest that the Ordinance should not apply.  What he was trying to say is since this is an infill sight; it’s not part of an expandable area.  He understands that there will be neighbors but the neighbors will not be adjacent and the flow of the street line will be interrupted because of the railroad.  There is also their inability to come up to the front streetscape; they are balanced with the Wawa.  With the lot shape and lot location, everything will be consistent probably as a single project.  J. Descano stated that this single project will consist of multiple buildings; it’s not going to be one long building.  This project, even as an infill is going to be part of the streetscape.  Conversation continued over the Township Ordinance and how this project will fit in to the streetscape.  
J. Casella stated that on behalf of the applicant, there are buildings in this Township now that have high parts, drop down and go high or low; he personally does not see a problem with the height of this building.

Bob Melvin continued with his review letter.  He continued with an overview of the plan for the Town Center and explained the parallel roadways.  

C. Greene stated that the current Ordinance was designed for something a little bit larger.  It looks like the applicant is using only 43% of impervious coverage on the site, is there a possibility of the applicant adding a second floor and is there room for parking.  Mr. Melvin stated that the mixed use buildings are primarily on Swedesboro/Paulsboro Road as being retail on the ground floor and upper floors either being office or residential.  He stated that there is room for more square footage and more parking but they are constrained because of the septic system at this time.  
P. Lott added that in his opinion this is the only thing that is going to work for the site that we are dealing with.  Chairman Viereck added that we should be dealing with the application in front of us, not what the application could be.  A. Schwager added that the height, as it stands is not allowed.  Chairman Viereck stated that this is correct and why the applicant has asked for a Waiver.  
Mr. Mintz stated that considering the economy the signage is critical at this time and the location is critical to them, he asked if the DOT were to allow them to place the sign in the R.O.W. and when the DOT came through to widen the road and it was inappropriate to have it there they would commit under a Developers Agreement to move the sign at their expense.

Extensive conversation continued on the placement of the sign.

Mr. Melvin is concurring with all the other waivers.

P. Lott asked what the intent of the covered trash enclosures is.  Mr. Melvin stated that there will be upper stories that will be looking down on trash enclosures and do not want to see a bunch of open trash cans.  CVS does not have covered enclosures.  Mr. Melvin agrees with the waiver for this project since it is only one story.
A. Zappasodi made a motion to open the meeting to the public which was seconded by A. Schwager.  All were in favor.

With no public comment, A. Schwager made a motion to close the public portion which was seconded by A. Zappasodi.  All were in favor.

J. Raday continued with his review letter.  Mr. Raday stated that he has spoken with the applicant’s Engineer and he has agreed to address and/or comply with his comments.  Mr. Raday asked if the Waiver will be granted for the minimum size requirement for 50% of the parking stalls.  He recommends that they follow the Planners recommendation for the front parking and would grant the Waivers for the remaining areas of the parking lots.
Extensive conversation continued over the size of the parking lot and the sidewalks along with the green space.
Chairman Viereck called for a 10 minute recess at 8:43.

The meeting was called back to order at 8:53.

Mr. Raday continued with his Review Letter.

He asked Mr. Mintz what types of deliveries will be made to this site.  Mr. Mintz stated that there would be no tractor trailer deliveries.

Mr. Raday stated that the applicant is not proposing a fence around the basin and this Board usually recommends a fence especially since this basin will have a depth of water that will exceed 2 feet.  Mr. Raday would recommend a 4 foot high black chain link.

Any retaining walls will be placed on the plans and reviewed by Mr. Raday.

Mr. Raday stated that the Engineer and Attorney have agreed to comply with the rest of the comments in his review.

J. Descano asked about tree compensation.  Mr. Ferretti stated that he would work with the Engineer.

A. Schwager asked about Title 39, he thinks if the applicant agrees to Title 39 it should not hold up the applicant in any way, shape or form from their project because it could take 6 to 8 months for the State to come back and say “yes or no”.  That has happened before and it is not fair to the applicant.  

A. Zappasodi wanted to discuss what Committeeman Lott brought up earlier and the possible sale of this project to a Hospital.  Mr. Mintz stated that the initial occupancy is slightly less than 50%, and is not to a non-profit organization.  
Mr. Lott stated that the plans show a shoebox light fixture.  Mr. Melvin asked if this Board will do a little research on light fixtures and follow through with it.  Mr. Lott stated that this Board and the Township would like to see the Shoebox fixture go away and something more decorative should replace it.  A. Schwager stated that the Ordinance calls for an “acorn style” light.  Mr. Melvin stated that there are several kinds of acorn lights.  He also commented that in the last several years there has been a lot of headway in creating LED lights which are several times more energy efficient and they last several times longer than previous sodium and mercury lighting.  He is not saying they should go that way but the 21st century is moving that way and there are traditional lights being made as LED lights.

Mr. Mintz stated that they will work with the Boards Planner to get the light that the Board would approve.  

A. Schwager stated that they are here tonight for Preliminary and Final Approval so if any Waivers are granted, they won’t be back.  Mr. Zeller stated that they can condition it on them coming to an agreement and Mr. Melvin will come back to report to the Board.
Mr. Melvin listed all the Waivers and Variances requested.  

· A side yard set back Variance – they are at 42’ where a 10’ maximum is part of the code.

· There is a building height Variance because they are lower than the minimum 45’ height.

· There is a Design Waiver for the Architecture for the eave height.

· There is a Design Waiver for the amount of glass area on the front façade.

· There is a Design Waiver for the first story clear height ~ it is supposed to be 15’ and they are at 9’.

· There is a Buffer Waiver.

· There is a Waiver required for the Buffer along the Railroad R.O.W. which is a tree planting requirement.  They suggest that they replenish some of the existing trees.

· There are a series of Waivers associated with landscaping.

· There is a Waiver for parking.
· There is a Waiver for the roof line ridge.

· There is a Variance for a Free-standing sign.

· There is a Variance for the location of the sign in the DOT R.O.W.

· There is a design waiver for the roof over the dumpster.

Mr. Raday stated that the only Waiver he had was the minimum required size for the parking spaces.

J. Descano is concerned with the ridgeline and the dormers on the building.  Mr. Ferretti stated that he will be adding lighting on timers in the dormers.  Extensive conversation continued over the rooftop of the project.
A. Schwager stated that there are 10 Waivers and 4 Variances.  Based on this he made a motion to grant the Minor Subdivision, Preliminary and Final Site plan approval for Block 9, Lot 6 ~ Kingsway Professional Building and support the Waivers and Variances as discussed by the Boards Professionals and the applicant agrees to comply with everything else they discussed tonight.  J. Casella seconded the motion.  A. Zeller added with the conditions.  Roll was as follows:

 A. Elefante – yes, C. Greene – yes, J. Casella – yes, P. Lott – yes, A. Zappasodi – yes, J. Descano – yes, M. Salvaggio – yes, A. Schwager – yes, Chairman Viereck – yes.

Chairman Viereck stated that there was one piece of correspondence for the Board.
With nothing further to discuss, J. Casella made a motion to adjourn which was seconded by A. Schwager.  All were in favor.

The Land Use Meeting adjourned at 9:31 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,

Christina M. Marquis

Land Use Secretary
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